

### The Integrity of Private Third-Party Compliance Monitoring

By Jodi L. Short University of California, Hastings and Michael W. Toffel Harvard Business School<sup>†</sup>

Government agencies are increasingly turning to private, third-party monitors to inspect and assess regulated entities' compliance with law. Third-party monitors are used to certify compliance with federal standards and other requirements in a wide array of domains, including food safety, pollution control, product safety, medical devices, and financial accounting. Third-party monitors assess the compliance of foreign food production facilities with US Food and Drug Administration regulations, of children's products with Consumer Product Safety Commission product safety rules, and of telecommunication products with Federal Communications Commission regulations.<sup>1</sup> Many states rely on third-party monitors to assess vehicle tailpipe emissions to ensure compliance with US Environmental Protection Agency standards.

Several federal agencies also rely on third-party monitors to assess adherence to agencies' voluntary standards that govern product labels, including the US Department of Agriculture's National Organic Program, the US Environmental Protection Agency and Department of Energy's Energy Star Program, and the US Environmental Protection Agency's WaterSense Program.<sup>2</sup>

The integrity of these regulatory regimes rests on the validity of the information third-party monitors provide to regulators. The challenge in designing third-party monitoring regimes is that profit-driven private monitors, typically selected and paid by the firms subject to monitoring, have incentives to downplay problems they observe in order to satisfy and retain their clients. This paper discusses the most important factors that our research and the research of many others has shown can affect the integrity of third-party monitoring, and highlights some policy implications for regulators designing third-party monitoring regimes.

### **Risks to the Integrity of Private Third-Party Monitoring Regimes**

Research demonstrates that third-party monitors are strongly influenced by their relationships with the firms they monitor and by economic incentives. A well-designed third-party monitoring program should address the following documented sources of bias that have been shown to influence the likelihood that third-party monitors will accurately and comprehensively identify violations and deficiencies. We focus on five factors associated with auditor leniency.

# Finding #1. Third-party monitors tend to be more lenient when monitored firms pay them directly.

Studies across a range of policy domains have found that third-party monitors face substantial conflicts of interest between attracting and retaining clients and accurately reporting their clients' regulatory compliance. Several studies of pollution control programs have shown that third-party monitors that exhibit leniency are more likely to retain clients. For instance, when private-sector automobile emissions testing stations conduct smog checks and fail vehicles, those vehicle owners are significantly less likely to continue doing business with those stations.<sup>3</sup>

In an analysis of a pollution control program that required regulated firms to submit annual pollution readings taken by third-party monitors, researchers found that monitors selected and paid by monitored firms frequently reported false pollution readings to regulators.<sup>4</sup> In contrast, these monitors reported substantially higher pollution levels, verified in follow-up inspections to be more accurate, after the regulator altered the certification regime to prevent firms from choosing and paying their own monitoring firms, instead requiring them to pay into a central government fund that both assigned monitors and paid them. Similarly, a study of social auditors

<sup>†</sup> Jodi L. Short, Professor of Law and Bion Gregory Chair in Business Law, University of California, Hastings, 200 McAllister Street, San Francisco, CA 94102, 415.703.8205, shortj@uchastings.edu. Michael W. Toffel, Professor of Business Administration, Harvard Business School, Morgan Hall 415, Boston, MA 02163, 617.384.8043, mtoffel@hbs.edu. The authors thank Garrett Smith, UC Hastings College of the Law (JD 2017), for invaluable research assistance on this project.

monitoring supply chains on behalf of global brands concluded that these monitors find and cite fewer violations when they are paid by the audited suppliers than when they are paid by the brand.<sup>5</sup>

Research has likewise demonstrated that conflicts of interest arising from client payment arrangements shade the assessments of third-party monitors in financial regulation. Credit rating agencies, whose ratings are relied upon by investors and regulators to assess the risks associated with certain securities. started issuing significantly more favorable ratings once the rating agencies began being paid by the issuers of those securities.<sup>6</sup> There is also evidence that stock analysts rate stocks more favorably when they receive commissions from the issuers or traders of those securities.<sup>7</sup> Tellingly, studies have shown that these third-party financial monitors exhibit more bias when more money is at stake (in the form of fees or other revenue streams from the client); the less important the client is to the monitor's bottom line, the more accurate the monitor's assessment.<sup>8</sup>

#### Finding #2. Third-party monitors tend to be more lenient when monitoring firms that are prospective customers for the monitor's non-audit product lines.

In addition to the direct conflicts of interest created when monitors are selected and paid by monitored entities, research documents erosion in monitoring integrity due to indirect economic incentives created by monitors' desire to pursue other types of business opportunities with monitored entities. For example, private smog check facilities in New York State that faced profitable opportunities to sell other services to car owners (that is, to "cross-sell") were more likely to falsely pass cars that did not meet emissions standards than did facilities that did not have such opportunities.<sup>9</sup> Similarly, executive compensation consultants recommend higher executive salaries when they offered other services that those same executives might be enticed to purchase.<sup>10</sup> Also, when European banks began cross-selling financial services unrelated to loans, they lowered their loan screening criteria and began rating potential borrowers more favorably to attract more customers.<sup>11</sup> Several recent studies likewise find that under many conditions lenient financial auditing is associated with accountants' ability to earn fees for non-audit services from the client.<sup>12</sup>

# Finding #3. Third-party monitors tend to be more lenient when they face more competition.

Competition forces monitors to differentiate themselves to capture market share. Research has shown that one way third-party monitors compete for business by those seeking audits is by exhibiting greater leniency. For instance, smog check stations that faced more local competition were more likely to falsely pass cars than stations facing fewer competitors.<sup>13</sup> Studies have similarly shown that the quality of credit ratings has declined in markets where credit rating agencies face more competition.<sup>14</sup> Financial statement auditing quality is also worse when accountants operate in more competitive markets.<sup>15</sup> Many studies have observed that competition among monitors allows audited firms to opinion shop for more favorable results.<sup>16</sup>

#### Finding #4. Third-party monitors tend to be more lenient when monitoring firms with whom they have longstanding relationships.

Experimental research has demonstrated that cognitive biases and social pressures dissuaded monitors from reporting wrongdoing at firms with which they have longstanding relationships.<sup>17</sup> Other studies have suggested that monitors' familiarity with the firms they audit can embolden managers at those firms to pressure or bribe monitors to report good results.<sup>18</sup> Our interviews with managers at third-party monitoring firms indicate that they are concerned about the risk of their staff empathizing with the firms they monitor, compromising their independence. Recent research confirms that cozy relationships with clients can compromise the integrity of audit results, reporting for instance that supply chain monitors find and report fewer violations at entities they have previously audited.<sup>19</sup> Research on credit rating agencies documents similar biases arising out of close relationships with the firms they monitor. Credit rating analysts have been shown to become more optimistic and less accurate after rating a firm for three years.<sup>20</sup> Another study demonstrates that credit ratings agencies' "ratings teams," which interact directly with clients, are less accurate in evaluating offerings than their "surveillance teams," which do not interact directly with clients.<sup>21</sup> Similar concerns have been raised regarding longstanding relationships between regulated entities and individual government inspectors.<sup>22</sup>

## Finding #5. Third-party monitors with less training tend to be more lenient.

Research suggests that the integrity and validity of audit findings can be enhanced by training monitors to conduct third-party assessments. For instance, a study of third-party supply chain monitors found that, despite other potential biases, monitors are more effective when they receive more training in how to detect violations.<sup>23</sup> Highly trained third-party monitors also conduct more rigorous food safety audits.<sup>24</sup> Similarly, accountants with relevant expertise<sup>25</sup> and credit rating analysts with graduatelevel business training were more accurate than those without.<sup>26</sup>

### **Policy Implications**

This body of research suggests a number of policy implications for regulators seeking to bolster the validity of third-party monitoring regimes.

Policy Implication #1. Third-party monitoring bias can be mitigated by policies that prevent monitors from being paid directly by or selected by monitored firms. For instance, qualified monitors could be assigned by regulators or at random rather than be selected by monitored firms, and could be paid through a common fund to which all monitored entities would be required to contribute. Such policy innovations have been shown to substantially enhance the accuracy of environmental audits.<sup>27</sup>

*Policy Implication #2. Third-party monitoring bias* can be mitigated by policies that limit monitors? cross selling of other services to the entities they monitor. The Sarbanes-Oxley Act, for instance, substantially restricts financial auditors' ability to sell non-audit accounting and consulting services to their audit clients.<sup>28</sup> In structuring their vehicle tailpipe emissions testing markets, several states—including Arizona, Colorado, Delaware, Illinois, Indiana, Oregon, and Tennessee-and Washington DC avoid the risk that incentives to cross-sell maintenance and repair services might affect the stringency of vehicle emissions testing by requiring that vehicle inspections be conducted at testing-only providers. Similarly, US Environmental Protection Agency regulations prohibit test laboratories from selling both design services and testing/certification services to wood stove manufacturers within a five-year period.29

Policy Implication #3. Third-party monitoring bias prompted by competition can be mitigated by policies designed to ameliorate the negative incentives created by competition. Regulators should be cognizant that while strong competition among thirdparty monitors for market share, like other types of economic incentives, can impact the quality and validity of monitoring, monopolies or oligopolies in monitoring markets may also cause unwanted distortions. Thus, in markets where concerns about competition exist, regulators could focus on mitigating the bias associated with economic incentives by implementing policies like the others discussed in this section to bolster third-party monitors' competence and independence.

Policy Implication #4. Third-party monitoring bias associated with longstanding auditing relationships can be mitigated by policies requiring term limits on client-monitor relationships. Concerns arising out of longstanding monitor-client relationships can be addressed through rotation requirements, which impose term limits that require clients to change third-party monitors periodically to avoid or reduce the cognitive constraints and relational incentives that can bias their assessments.<sup>30</sup> For instance, the European Union recently passed audit reform policies that will require public companies, banks, and insurance companies to change their financial auditors at least every ten years,<sup>31</sup> following a similar proposal by the US Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (PCAOB) in 2011.<sup>32</sup> California's greenhouse gas emissions verification program adopts a different approach to address the potential for bias in longstanding relationships between thirdparty monitors and their clients. Although it does not mandate monitor rotation, it requires firms that have been audited by the same monitor for more than five years to submit a conflict-of-interest mitigation plan to the regulator for approval.<sup>33</sup>

Policy Implication #5: Third-party monitoring bias can be mitigated by requirements that auditors receive training designed to promote objectivity, competency, and consistency. Regulators may be able to mitigate bias and enhance the validity of third-party monitoring regimes by requiring that monitors meet specified training requirements. Such policy mandates may be especially warranted in markets where monitors seek to avoid incurring training costs and monitored firms seek to avoid

additional violations being detected by more highly trained monitors. Regulators can also promote monitor competence and professionalism by requiring that monitors be accredited by internationally recognized standard-setting bodies. For example, thirdparty monitors certify that firms are adhering to the ISO 9001 Quality Management System Standard, and the International Organization for Standardization (ISO) relies on a network of national accreditation bodies to ensure that the monitoring staff is sufficiently trained. Along the same lines, the Food and Drug Administration has proposed a rule requiring that food safety auditors be accredited by an agency-approved organization.<sup>34</sup>

*Policy Implication #6: Third-party monitoring bias can be mitigated by policies that build redundancy into monitoring regimes.* The accuracy of third-party monitors' assessments has been shown to increase when different monitors, who have different sets of interests and incentives, independently monitor the same firms.<sup>35</sup> Thus, a monitoring regime that incorporates spot checks against which monitors' results can be compared is likely to encourage greater accuracy. Some regulators also directly monitor the processes and performance of their third-party monitors. The PCAOB, for instance, annually inspects large accounting firms and reports defects to those firms, which must remedy them or face public disclosure of the defect report.<sup>36</sup>

Policy Implication #7: Third-party monitoring bias can be mitigated by policies that require transparency in monitoring regimes. Disclosure of information about various aspects of the monitoring process, including monitor selection and monitoring results, can also enhance the integrity of third-party inspection regimes. For instance, disclosures about the financial arrangements monitors have with monitored firms, including both audit and non-audit fees, may be useful in identifying and mitigating biases that can arise from these arrangements. Moreover, requiring third-party monitors to submit their findings directly to the regulator, without advance review (even informally) by the monitored firm, could enhance the validity of monitoring by reducing opportunities for monitored firms to pressure monitors to soften their findings. In addition, regulators may be able to promote greater accuracy by disclosing information about auditor performance. Publicly recognizing and rewarding monitors for

their accuracy has been shown to prompt monitors to be more accurate going forward in order to maintain their reputations and the resulting benefits they receive from the accolade.<sup>37</sup> Policy makers could publish similar lists across a wide array of monitoring domains.

*Policy implication #8: Monitoring bias can be* mitigated by policies that impose liability in monitoring regimes. Another way to mitigate monitoring bias resulting from the incentives associated with business relationships is to create a set of countervailing incentives encouraging monitor independence. In Australia, for example, credit rating agencies can be held liable for basing their ratings on faulty assumptions and not altering rating after discovering errors upon which they were issued.<sup>38</sup> Some regulatory regimes and common law doctrines impose legal liability on third-party monitors for failing to identify and report legal violations at the firms they monitor.<sup>39</sup> For example, the New York State Department of Financial Services has levied sanctions against financial auditors who improperly modified reports submitted to regulators after appeasing client requests to remove potentially damaging findings.<sup>40</sup> Financial auditors can face sanctions under the Sarbanes-Oxlev Act for failing to properly identify and correct accounting problems at audited firms. Food safety auditors have faced negligence suits for certifying the compliance of food producers whose products caused foodborne illnesses.41

#### Conclusion

A growing body of research is examining factors that risk undermining the integrity of private, third-party monitors that are inspecting and assessing entities' compliance with laws, regulations, standards, and other rules. This paper highlights a number of opportunities for policy makers to better ensure that third-party monitors are themselves properly monitored to bolster the accuracy of their assessments of a wide range of regulated activities.

#### Endnotes

<sup>1</sup> L.K. McAllister. 2012. *Third-Party Programs to Assess Regulatory Compliance*. Report prepared for the Administrative Conference of the United States (ACUS). <u>https://www.acus.gov/report/third-party-programs-final-report</u>

- <sup>2</sup> L.K. McAllister. 2012. *Third-Party Programs to Assess Regulatory Compliance*. Report prepared for the Administrative Conference of the United States (ACUS). <u>https://www.acus.gov/report/third-party-programs-final-report</u>
- <sup>3</sup> V.M. Bennett, L. Pierce, J.A. Snyder, and M.W. Toffel. 2013. Customer-driven misconduct: How competition corrupts business practices. *Management Science* 59(8): 1725–1742. T.N. Hubbard. 2002. How do consumers motivate experts? Reputational incentives in an auto repair market. *Journal of Law and Economics* 45(2): 437–468.
- <sup>4</sup> E. Duflo, M. Greenstone, R. Pande, and N. Ryan. 2013. Truthtelling by third-party auditors and the response of polluting firms: Experimental evidence from India. *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 128(4): 1499–1545.
- <sup>5</sup> J.L. Short, M.W. Toffel, and A.R. Hugill. 2015. Monitoring global supply chains. *Strategic Management Journal*, forthcoming.
- <sup>6</sup> J. Cornaggia and K. J. Cornaggia. 2013. Estimating the costs of issuer-paid credit ratings. *Review of Financial Studies* 26(9): 2229–2269. J. (X.) Jiang, M. H. Stanford, and Y. Xie. 2012. Does it matter who pays for bond ratings? Historical evidence. *Journal of Finance Economics* 105(3): 607–621. H. Xia and G. Strobl. 2011. The issuer-pays rating model and ratings inflation: evidence from corporate credit ratings. University of Texas at Dallas Working Paper.
- <sup>7</sup> M. Firth, C. Lin, P. Liu, and Y Xuan. 2013. The client is king: Do mutual fund relationships bias analyst recommendations? *Journal of Accounting Research* 51(1): 165–200. A. Ljungqvist, F. Marston, L.T. Starks, K.D. Wei, and H. Yan. 2007. Conflicts of interest in sell-side research and the moderating role of institutional investors *Journal of Financial Economics* 85(2): 420–456. Y. Zeng, Q. Yuan, and J. Zhang. 2015. Blurred stars: Mutual fund ratings in the shadows of conflicts of interest. *Journal of Banking & Finance* 60: 284– 295.
- <sup>8</sup> A. Agrawal and M.A. Chen. 2012. Analyst conflicts and research quality. *Quarterly Journal of Finance* 2(2): 1–40. J. Cornaggia, K.J. Cornaggia, and J.E. Hund. 2015. Credit ratings across asset classes: A long-term perspective. Georgetown University McDonough School of Business Working Paper. M. Efing and H. Hau. 2015. Structured debt ratings: Evidence on conflicts of interest. *Journal of Financial Economics* 116(1): 46–60. Z. Gu, Z. Li, and Y.G. Yang. 2013. Monitors or predators: The influence of institutional investors on sell-side analysts. *The Accounting Review* 88(1):137–169.
- <sup>9</sup> L. Pierce and M.W. Toffel. 2013. The role of organizational scope and governance in strengthening private monitoring. *Organization Science* 24(5): 1558–1584.
- <sup>10</sup> M.J. Conyon, S.I. Peck, and G.V. Sadler. 2011. New Perspectives on the governance of executive compensation: an examination of the role and effect of compensation consultants *Journal of Management & Governance* 15(1): 29–58. A.W. Hsu, Y. Shyu, and V.S. Wang. 2014. Non-compensationrelated consultant service and CEO compensation. *Journal of Contemporary Accounting and Economics* 10(1): 59–75. K.J. Murphy and T. Sandino. 2010. Executive pay and "independent" compensation consultants. *Journal of Accounting and Economics* 49(3): 247–262.

- <sup>11</sup> S. Cosci, V. Meliciani, and V. Lumsa. 2009. Bank's diversification, cross-selling and the quality of bank's loans. *The Manchester School* 77(S1): 40–65. L. Lepetit, E. Nys, P. Rous, and A. Tarazi. 2008. The Expansion of Services in European Banking: Implication for loan pricing and interest margins. *Journal of Banking & Finance* 32(11): 2325–2335.
- <sup>12</sup> A.D. Blay and M.A. Geiger. 2013. Auditor fees and auditor independence: Evidence from going concern reporting decisions. Contemporary Accounting Research 30(2): 579-606. M. Causholli, D.J. Chambers, and J.L. Payne. 2014. Future nonaudit service fees and audit quality. *Contemporary* Accounting Research 31(3): 681–712. W.R. Kinney, Jr., Z. Palmrose, and S. Scholz. 2004. Auditor independence, nonaudit services, and restatements: Was the U.S. government right? Journal of Accounting Research 42(3): 561-588. C. Y. Lim, D.K. Ding, and C. Charoenwong. 2013. Non-audit fees, institutional monitoring and audit quality. Review of Quantitative Finance and Accounting 41(2): 343–384. J.S. Patterson and A. Valencia. 2011. The effects of recurring and nonrecurring tax, audit-related and other nonaudit services on auditor independence. Contemporary Accounting Research 28(5): 1510-1536. S.C. Rice and D.P. Weber. 2012. How effective is internal control reporting under SOX 404? Determinants of the (non-) disclosure of existing material weaknesses. Journal of Accounting Research 50(3): 811-844. J.D. Srinidhi and F.T. DeZoort. 2007. The differential effects of auditors' nonaudit and audit fees on accrual quality. Contemporary Accounting Research 27: 595-629.
- <sup>13</sup> V.M. Bennett, L. Pierce, J.A. Snyder, and M.W. Toffel. 2013. Customer-driven misconduct: How competition corrupts business practices. *Management Science* 59(8): 1725–1742.
- <sup>14</sup> B. Becker and T. Milbourn. 2011. How did increased competition affect credit ratings *Journal of Financial Economics* 101: 493–514. J.M. Griffin, J. Nickerson, and D. Y. Tang. 2013. Rating shopping or catering? An examination of the response to competitive pressure for CDO credit ratings. *Review of Financial Studies* 26(9): 2270–2310.
- <sup>15</sup> N.J. Newton, D. Wang, and M.S. Wilkins. 2013. Does a lack of choice lead to lower quality? Evidence from auditor competition and client restatements. *Auditing: A Journal of Practice & Theory* 32(3): 31–67.
- <sup>16</sup> W.N. Davidson III, P. Jiraporn, and P. DaDalt. 2006. Causes and consequences of audit shopping: An analysis of audit opinions, earnings management, and auditor changes. *Quarterly Journal of Business and Economics* 45(1/2): 68–87. M.L. Defond and K.R. Subramanyam. 1998. Auditor changes and discretionary accruals. *Journal of Accounting and Economics* 25(1): 35–67. Hubbard, T.N. 2002. How do consumers motivate experts? Reputational incentives in an auto repair market *Journal of Law and Economics* 45(2): 437– 468. J. Krishnan. 1994. Auditor switching and conservatism. *Accounting Review* 69(1): 200–215. N.J. Newton, J.S. Persellin, D. Wang, and M.S. Wilkins. 2015. Internal control opinion shopping and audit market competition. *The Accounting Review* (forthcoming).
- <sup>17</sup> Church, B.K., J. G. Jenkins, S.A. McCracken, P.B. Roush, and J.D. Stanley. 2015. Auditor independence in fact: Research, regulatory, and practice implications drawn from experimental and archival research. *Accounting Horizons* 29(1): 217–238.

D.A. Moore, L. Tanlu, and M.H. Bazerman. 2010. Conflict of interest and the intrusion of bias. *Judgment and Decision Making* 5(1): 37–53

- <sup>18</sup> F. Khalil and J. Lawarrée. 2006. Incentives for corruptible auditors in the absence of commitment. *Journal of Industrial Economics* 54(2): 269–291. I. Montiel, B.W. Husted, and P. Christmann. 2012. Using private management standard certification to reduce information asymmetries in corrupt environments. *Strategic Management Journal* 33(9): 1103– 1113.
- <sup>19</sup> J.L. Short, M.W. Toffel, and A.R. Hugill. 2015. Monitoring global supply chains. *Strategic Management Journal*, forthcoming.
- <sup>20</sup> C. Fracassi, S. Petry, and G. Tate. 2015. Does rating analyst subjectivity affect corporate debt pricing? *Journal of Financial Economics* (forthcoming)
- <sup>21</sup> Griffin, J.M., D.Y. Tang. 2011 Did credit rating agencies make unbiased assumptions on CDOs? *American Economic Review* 101(3): 125–130.
- <sup>22</sup> G. Ball, E. Siemsen, and R. Shah 2014. Inspector experience and product recalls in the medical device industry. University of Minnesota Carlson School of Management Working Paper. G. Z. Jin and J. Lee. 2014. A tale of repetition: Lessons from Florida restaurant inspections. NBER Working Paper No. 20596. J.T. Macher, J.M. Mayo and J.A. Nickerson. 2011. Regulator heterogeneity and endogenous efforts to close the information asymmetry gap: Evidence from FDA regulation. *Journal of Law and Economics* 54(1): 25–54.
- <sup>23</sup> J.L. Short, M.W. Toffel, and A.R. Hugill. 2015. Monitoring global supply chains. *Strategic Management Journal*, forthcoming.
- <sup>24</sup> T.D. Lytton and L.K. McAllister. 2014. Oversight in private food safety auditing: Addressing auditor conflict of interest. *Wisconsin Law Review* 2014: 289–335.
- <sup>25</sup> S. Jayaraman and T. Milbourn. 2015. CEO equity incentives and financial misreporting: The role of auditor expertise. *The Accounting Review* 90(1): 321–350. C.-Y. Lim and H.-T. Tan. 2007. Non-audit service fees and audit quality: The impact of auditor specialization *Journal of Accounting Research* 46(1): 199–246.
- <sup>26</sup> C. Fracassi, S. Petry, and G. Tate. 2015. Does rating analyst subjectivity affect corporate debt pricing? *Journal of Financial Economics* (forthcoming).
- <sup>27</sup> E. Duflo, M. Greenstone, R. Pande, and N. Ryan. 2013. Truthtelling by third-party auditors and the response of polluting firms: Experimental evidence from India. *Quarterly Journal of Economics* 128(4): 1499–1545.
- <sup>28</sup> Sarbanes-Oxley Act § 201.
- <sup>29</sup> US Environmental Protection Agency. Standards of Performance for New Residential Wood Heaters, New Residential Hydronic Heaters and Forced-Air Furnaces, Final Rule. 2015. Federal Register § 60.535(a)(2)(vi). March 16.
- <sup>30</sup> U.S. Public Company Accounting Oversight Board. 2011. Concept release on auditor independence and audit firm rotation. Release No. 2011–006 (August 16).

- <sup>31</sup> PwC. 2015. EU audit reform Mandatory firm rotation factsheet. http://www.pwc.com/gx/en/services/auditassurance/publications/eu-audit-reform-legislation.html
- <sup>32</sup> V. Ryan. 2014. PCAOB abandons auditor rotation. CFO.com (February 6).
- <sup>33</sup> California Code of Regulations, Title 17, §95979.
- <sup>34</sup> Accreditation of third-party auditors/certification bodies to conduct food safety audits and to issue certifications, 78 Fed. Reg. 45, 781–839 (proposed July 29, 2013).
- <sup>35</sup> A. Ljungqvist, F. Marston, L.T. Starks, K.D. Wei, and H. Yan. 2007. Conflicts of interest in sell-side research and the moderating role of institutional investors *Journal of Financial Economics* 85(2): 420–456.
- <sup>36</sup> Sarbanes-Oxley Act § 104(g)(2).
- <sup>37</sup> L. Fang and A. Yasuda. 2009. The effectiveness of reputation as a disciplinary mechanism in sell-side research. *The Review of Financial Studies* 22(9): 3735–3777.
- <sup>38</sup> F. Norris. 2014. Regulators struggle with conflicts in credit ratings and audits. *New York Times* Aug. 21. http://www.nytimes.com/2014/08/22/business/regulatorsstruggle-with-conflicts-in-credit-ratings-and-audits.html
- <sup>39</sup> T.D. Lytton and L.K. McAllister. 2014. Oversight in private food safety auditing: Addressing auditor conflict of interest. *Wisconsin Law Review* 2014: 289–335.
- <sup>40</sup> K. Freifeld. 2013. Deloitte to pay NY \$10 million for misconduct over Standard Chartered. Reuters. June 18, http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/06/18/us-deloittestanchart-ny-idUSBRE95H0VC20130618. New York Department of Financial Services. 2014. NYDFS Announces PricewaterhouseCoopers Regulatory Advisory Services Will Face 24-Month Consulting Suspension; Pay \$25 Million; Implement Reforms After Misconduct During Work At Bank Of Tokyo Mitsubishi (Press Release). Aug. 18, http://www.dfs.ny.gov/about/press/pr1408181.htm.
- <sup>41</sup> T.D. Lytton and L.K. McAllister. 2014. Oversight in private food safety auditing: Addressing auditor conflict of interest. *Wisconsin Law Review* 2014: 289–335.